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CHIMNEY HILL OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC. 
ANNUAL MEETING OF MEMBERS 
SATURDAY, MAY 27, 2017 
 
Kenneth Spicer, Executive Director, welcomed those members who were in attendance and thanked 
them for attending the 42nd meeting of our membership. Ken Spicer then introduced the current Board 
of Directors and thanked them for their tireless volunteer efforts on behalf of the membership. Ken 
also thanked the CHOA staff for their dedication and efforts on behalf of Chimney Hill.  
 
Ken Spicer then introduced Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, to open the meeting.  
 
MINUTES 
 
The Annual Meeting of property owners of Chimney Hill Owners Association, Inc. was held at the 
Chimney Hill Clubhouse, Wilmington, Vermont, Saturday, May 27, 2017. 
 
Present were Board members: Gene Clark, Immediate Past President, Kerri Tyerman, Vice-
President/Treasurer, Patricia Nye, Vice-President/Secretary, Diana Gould, Director, Jane Cary, 
Director, and Jason Hoagland, Director. Also present was Kenneth Spicer, Executive Director. Absent 
were Dennis Heberlein, President and James McConnell, Director at Large.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, called the meeting to order at 9:36 AM. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, introduced Patricia Nye, Vice-President/Secretary of the Association, 
who then read the notice of the Annual Meeting and its purposes: 
 
1) To elect Directors, 2) to approve the appointment of Love, Cody & Co., P.C. as independent 
auditors, 3) to ratify the 2017/2018 budget, 4) to transact any other business that may legally come 
before this meeting. 
 
Patricia Nye reported that the Annual Meeting Notice was mailed, in accordance with the Association's 
By-Laws, to all property owners listed in the Association's records as of April 1, 2017 and that the Post 
Office addresses are the same as appeared in the records of the Association as of April 1, 2017. 
 
Patricia Nye then stated that all mailed ballots have been properly filed with the elections committee. 
The elections committee has declared that 21% of property owners are represented at the meeting by 
mailed ballots and that 9% of property owners are present in person. Patricia Nye  
then stated that all mailed ballots have been securely kept in the vault of the Chimney Hill Owners 
Association office until May 26, 2017, at which time the elections committee obtained  
them for tabulation. The Association By-Laws call for a quorum of 10% of members in person or by 
proxy to take action at any meeting of the members. Since this requirement has been met, as 30% of 
property owners of the Association voted in person or by mailed ballots, she declared the meeting 
completely organized and ready to transact the business before it. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then asked for a motion from the floor to dispense with the reading of 
the minutes of the May 28, 2016 Annual Meeting. Upon a motion duly made, seconded and 
unanimously carried, it was RESOLVED to dispense with the reading of the minutes of the May 28, 
2016 Annual Meeting. 
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Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then gave the following Treasurer's report: 
 
As of May 26, 2017, total cash on hand is $ 535,826.63. Also, as of May 26, 2017, $ 437,329.85 has 
been collected in assessments, representing approximately 71% of the anticipated assessment income 
for the current fiscal year.  
 
Further, as of May 26, 2017, $ 172,192.73 has been paid to vendors and all accounts are current. In 
addition, as of May 26, 2017, the Association has invested funds of $ 324,419.79 in segregated 
reserves.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then stated:   
 
Proposal #1, the election of Directors is now in order. Under the By-Laws of the Association the same 
are in effect today, one Director is to be elected to a three-year term. The Director elected today will 
serve through the Annual Meeting in May 2020, or until their successor is elected or until removed 
from office. The Nominee has been selected by the Nominations Committee for their particular skill, 
knowledge and willingness to give the necessary time and effort to the affairs of Chimney Hill. The 
Nominations Committee has no reason to believe at this time that the person named will be unable or 
will decline to serve if elected. The following has been nominated by the Nominating Committee: 
Patricia Nye, Incumbent.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then asked if there were any further nominations from the floor? 
Hearing none she asked to call the question that the nominations be closed. The motion passed 
unanimously.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then stated: in accordance with the Association By-Laws, the Board of 
Directors is to appoint a nominations committee, those persons nominated to be announced at the 
Annual Meeting of Members. Therefore, I wish to announce the following have been appointed to the 
Nominations Committee: Dennis Heberlein, Gene Clark, Lawrence Christian and Marguerite Babor. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, thanked the current and past directors and committee members for 
their hard work and dedication to the affairs of Chimney Hill. Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, also 
encouraged owners to participate in committees and other volunteer work on behalf of the Association. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then stated that Proposal #2, to approve the appointment by the Board 
of Directors of Love, Cody and Co., P.C. as independent auditors of the accounts of the Association for 
the fiscal year ending March 31, 2018 is now in order. Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, stated that the 
Board of Directors has been advised that neither the firm nor any of its partners has any direct or 
indirect financial interest in Chimney Hill. The Board of Directors is recommending a vote for this 
resolution.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then directed those appointed by the Elections Committee to canvas 
the votes for Proposal # 1, election of Directors and Proposal # 2 to approve the appointment by the 
Board of Directors of Love, Cody and Co., P.C. as independent auditors of the accounts of the 
Association for the fiscal year ending March 31, 2018. 
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Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, stated that Proposal # 3, to ratify the Association’s 2017/2018 budget 
is now in order. Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, continued: it has been traditional to review the budget 
at this meeting. Hearing no objection, Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, reported that the 2017/2018 
fiscal year budget, summary and detail, were included in the Notice of Annual Meeting mailing sent to 
all owners in mid April. Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then asked if there were any questions from 
the floor? 
 
Owner Steven Pell asked why the employee insurance was higher this year than the prior year’s year 
end numbers? 
 
Ken Spicer, Executive Director, explained that our employee health care coverage is a high deductable 
plan which saves the association monies in the premium amounts. The expense side of the total high 
deductable is included in the expense side of the budget and the HRA non-use (on the revenue side) is 
what we do not expect to spend to offset the expense. In the year end numbers are the deductable 
amounts actually spent, not the potential liability numbers which are included in the beginning budget. 
Because we have a healthy staff and based on a 12 year low deductible history we are actually paying 
less in our insurance coverage than we have in years past with a lower deductible plan. 
 
Owner Leon Gortler, asked why the year end actual numbers for fiscal 2016/2017 for the Road and 
Service maintenance expenses were higher than the 2016/2017 budget numbers? 
 
Ken Spicer, Executive Director, reported that there was not one particular item or items that created the 
increases in these areas but a combination of items. Ken Spicer noted that the Maintenance department 
is divided into four different categories, General, Roads, Water and Services. When setting the budget, 
expenses are allocated to each department based on a variety of budgeted items (including payroll) 
with some on a percentage basis based on where employees and equipment are anticipated to be used.  
 
The Board uses historical information to “best guess” where these expenses will fall as well as 
anticipated revenues in maintenance services. Some factors that change and can increase costs in 
certain areas are weather (more man hours and materials are spent on roads due to washouts or 
additional plowing than was anticipated). Unforeseen water line breaks or repairs requiring more man 
hours and materials, more overtime hours due to water issues or weekend storms (plowing of roads and 
driveways or road repairs). On the Services side you need to compare the revenue against the expenses. 
Expenses might look higher than budgeted but also the revenues have increased to offset the additional 
expenses. An example is Maintenance (owner) services, we budgeted on the expense side $10,000 
(anticipated) and spent $26,879 resulting in $16,879 over budget. However we budgeted Maintenance 
(owner) services revenues of $ 30,000 (anticipated) and actually collected $37,177 resulting in $ 7,177 
in additional revenues resulting in a net between the service expense and revenue of $ 10,298. Our 
Maintenance Service area, plowing, rubbish, sanding, owner service and other resulted in expenses of 
$223,094 which was over budget but with associated revenues of $399,204 (over budget) resulting in a 
net of $ 176,110. 
 
Owner Tom Anderson asked why the office budget was higher this year? Ken Spicer, Executive 
Director, reported that there was some renovation work to the office which included repaving the 
driveway and parking area, bathroom rehab, interior and exterior painting and interior flooring. 
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Owner Tanya Sparano asked how contractors were chosen for projects? Ken Spicer reported that bids 
are solicited and the Board, during the budget process, makes a decision based on input from the 
committees, staff and Executive Director. 
 
Hearing no further discussion, Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, directed those appointed by the 
Elections Committee to canvas the vote for Proposal # 3, to ratify the Association’s 2017/2018 budget. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then reported that written reports of the Association’s standing 
committees were included in this year’s Notice of Annual Meeting mailing but that some additional 
information would be presented by the Chairpersons (or their designee) at this meeting (written reports 
of the committees are attached to these meeting minutes). 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, introduced Gene Clark, Chair., Architectural Control Committee, for 
his report. 
 
Gene Clark then gave the Architectural Control Committee report.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then introduced Jason Hoagland, Chair., Clubhouse/Recreation 
Committee for his report. 
 
Jason Hoagland gave the Clubhouse/Recreation Committee report. During the report Jason Hoagland 
indicated that the Clubhouse use numbers were down from the previous year. A question from the 
audience asked if there was any reason for this? Jason noted that weather is a factor and perhaps the 
novelty of the new renovations have somewhat slowed.  Those in attendance noted that the Clubhouse 
looked great and the continuing updates including new furniture in the “Bellows” room was a nice 
addition. 
 
Dennis Heberlein, President, then introduced Diana Gould, Chair., Landscape Committee for her 
report. 
 
Diana Gould gave the Landscape Committee report. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then introduced Ken Spicer, Executive Director, for the Maintenance, 
Water Commission and Rental/Real Estate reports. 
 
Ken Spicer, Executive Director, gave reports. 
 
Owner, Alan Bernardo, complained that his road, Rabbit Run, was not plowed and sanded to his 
satisfaction this past year and asked if there could be barrels of sand available on the road? Ken Spicer, 
Executive Director, indicated that he would bring this up to the Board for their input concerning the 
placement of barrels of sand to be available. Ken also noted that he will speak with the Maintenance 
employees concerning this matter. 
 
There was some discussion concerning setting up some type of owners’ forum where owners could 
communicate with each other in terms of selecting contractors, similar interests, weather and traffic 
reports, etc. It was noted that the Board has discussed this and one of the drawbacks was privacy.  
 
 



 5 

CHIMNEY HILL OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC. 
ANNUAL MEETING OF MEMBERS 
SATURDAY, MAY 27, 2017 
 
Ken Spicer noted that the office does have names of contractors that they give out to owners who 
request them depending on the service the owner needs. Ken also noted that Association’s website 
does have links to both weather and travel conditions. Owner, Tanya Sparano, noted that WW Building 
Supply was a good source for inquiring about contractors as well as project planning. Ken Spicer 
reported that he would revisit the idea about an owners’ page on the website with the Board. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Chair., Legal Committee, gave the Legal Committee report. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, reported the results of the voting for Proposal # 1, Election of 
Directors: Patricia Nye - 154 votes cast in favor, none opposed. 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then reported that Patricia Nye has been duly elected to the Chimney 
Hill Board of Directors for a three year term ending in May of 2020.  
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, reported the results of the voting for Proposal # 2, to approve the 
appointment by the Board of Directors of Love, Cody and Co., P.C. as independent auditors of the 
accounts of the Association for the fiscal year ending March 31, 2018: 154 ballots cast in favor, 1 
opposed. Therefore, approval has been given to the Board of Directors to appoint Love, Cody and Co., 
P.C. as independent auditors of the accounts of the Association for the fiscal year ending March 31, 
2018. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, reported the results of the voting for Proposal #3, ratification of the 
Association's 2017/2018 budget: 153 ballots cast in favor of budget ratification, 2 ballots cast against 
budget ratification. Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, stated therefore, the budget for fiscal 2017/2018 
has been duly ratified. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, introduced Diana Gould to present the 2016/2017 Association’s 
Certificate of Appreciation Award. Diana Gould presented Betsey Meyer with the 2016/2017 
Certificate of Appreciation for her long time and continued support of the Landscape Committee and 
Clubhouse/Recreation Committee. Betsey Meyer thanked Diana and accepted the award. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then awarded William Evasick, Jason Hoagland and James McConnell 
(retiring directors) with the Association’s Distinguished Service Award for their service as members of 
the Chimney Hill Board of Directors. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then thanked the Chimney Hill staff for their hard work and dedication 
this past year. Kerri noted that the combined staff total of service to Chimney Hill was 119 years. 
 
Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, then asked if there was any other business that could legally come 
before the meeting?  
 
Hearing none, Kerri Tyerman, Vice President, asked for a motion to adjourn. 
 
Upon a motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at  
11:17 AM. 
 
Respectfully submitted, Kenneth B. Spicer, Secretary Pro Tem 


